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We began our Second Regular Session by paying a tribute of silence to staff members who had just departed this life.  In this closing meeting of the 1994 Annual Session, let us record in the roll of honour all those who have died -- or who were slain in the line of duty -- since the last Annual Session:


* Mr. John Wandayo, UNICEF driver of Ugandan nationality, as killed 18 October 1993, in Kampala, Uganda, ambushed by unknown gunmen.  Dr. Fred Musonge, of the Ugandan Ministry of Health, was also slain in the UNICEF vehicle in which the two men were riding.


* Mr. Kai David Lincoln, a national of the United States, who was on loan from UNICEF's GCO to UNOSOM, was killed at age 23 in Mogadishu, Somalia, on 13 November 1993, when four gunmen ambushed the UN car in which he was a passenger.  Two other UN workers accompanying him were wounded.


* At least five UNICEF staffers of Rwandan nationality -- along with more than a dozen family members -- were killed during the first few days of the violence that has gripped Kigali and other parts of Rwanda since 6 April.  Their names will be made public as soon as the situation permits.  


These colleagues join the long list of other UN humanitarian workers, peacekeepers, NGO volunteers and journalists who died in the emergencies of the past year.  They are all heroes of "We, the Peoples..."


And let us also say thank you and farewell to three other colleagues whose deaths left the UNICEF family in mourning:


*  Mr. Eiji Seiki, a national of Japan, died in New York last May.  He had held the post of Comptroller for less than three months.


*  Mr. Michael Shower, a U.S. citizen, joined UNICEF in 1980 as a Programme Funding Officer and was Counsellor to the Executive Director upon his death on 8 April 1994.  Many of you will remember Michael as Executive Secretary for the World Summit for Children.  He was a close friend, an esteemed advisor, a man of integrity.  A memorial tribute to Michael will be held at UNICEF House on 10 May, to which you are all invited.


*  Mr. Robert Fischer, a French national, who made life so much easier for UNICEF colleagues posted in Geneva, and made the frequent visitor feel welcome and at home -- died just last week.

 
These friends and colleagues are no longer with us, but 

their contributions to the cause of children are deathless, as is our remembrance of them.  


                  *  *  *


We should also like to take this opportunity to pay tribute to those colleagues who, after many years of devoted service, have retired from UNICEF during the past year, or will be retiring shortly:


Mr. John Williams (who so ably served as Secretary to the Board), Ms. Ruth Lederer, Ms. Evelyn Farquharson, Ms. R. Padmini, Mr. Donald Reda, Ms. Sylvia Roth, and Mr. Abdul Jamil Mian from Headquarters.


From our Field Offices:  Mr. Aston Manyindo, Mr. Ivan Blakely, Ms. Nefissa Zerdoumi, Mr. Luis Rivera, Mr. Kenneth Mason, Mr. Manfred Irmer, Mr. Jean Wasselin, Ms. Sheila Tacon, Mr. Isaac Gomez, and Mr. Anthony Carter.


Finally, Madame Chairperson, it has become traditional to take this occasion for us to honour staff members who have performed with exceptional distinction and dedication.  It is my pleasure to announce the 1994 UNICEF Staff Awards:


*  Operation Lifeline Sudan (OLS) Staff -- to the OLS team as an outstanding example of a long term humanitarian operation, active in both government and SPLA territories since 1989.  The staff, working at great personal risk and in remote and isolated locations, maintained the flow of essential life-saving services for mothers and children.  Through their exceptional courage, initiative, dedication and negotiation skills, they were able to maintain access and cooperation with counterparts representing all parties of the conflict, as well as maintaining inter-agency cohesiveness.


*  Staff of the Madras, India office -- to the Madras office for helping to place children's issues in the forefront of the public agenda in Tamil Nadu, a State with a population of almost 60 million inhabitants.  Through establishing a dialogue with local political leaders on the importance of the goals of the 1990s to the region's children as well as to the entire development process, the Madras office staff played a key role in the development of the Tamil Nadu State Programme of Action for Children, one of the most detailed, precise, action-oriented sub-national programmes in the world.  This programme, which has become a model for other Indian States, is now being implemented down to the village level, with key support from Madras office staffers.


*  And last but not least, the staff of the Mexico Country Office -- to the Mexico office under the leadership of Mr. Jorge Jara, for providing crucial support for mobilizing top-level political will, reflected in the bi-annual evaluations of NPA progress that President Salinas has conducted since 1990; for promoting a new ORT strategy leading to a 50 per cent reduction in diarrhoeal disease mortality among children between 1990 and 1993; for supporting a highly-successful integrated package of health activities and interventions resulting in sharp reductions in child mortality; for having helped 560 out of the country's 700 hospitals well along the road to qualifying as "baby-friendly"; for supporting the training of over 600,000 mothers in basic disease prevention, as part of the "Health 


Starts at Home" programme; for joining with the office of the mayor of Mexico City to hold the Second International Colloquium of Mayors Defenders of Children; and, finally, for having worked closely with the Mexican government in organizing the First Meeting of Ministers and Senior Officials Responsible for NPAs in the Latin American and Caribbean region. 


To all the staff members in the OLS, Madras and Mexico offices, who have set examples and raised standards to which all UNICEF and international cooperation staff can aspire, we offer our most respectful salute and hearty congratulations.


We would be remiss, in closing, if we did not pay tribute, also, to the 7,080 UNICEF staff members currently serving in 233 duty stations in 128 countries.  We can be proud of their dedication, competence and humanity.




